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June 15, 2023


Honorable President 
Members of the City Council
c/o Natawna Austin, Executive Secretary
409 City Hall
Baltimore, MD 21202

Re:	City Council Bill 23-370 – Zoning – Use Regulation Residential Care Facility (Age Restricted)

Dear President and City Council Members:

The Law Department has reviewed City Council Bill 23-0370 for form and legal sufficiency.  The bill provides for an amendment to the text of the Zoning Code that permits certain residential-care facilities in the EC-2 Zoning District as conditional use requiring approval by Ordinance of the Mayor and City Council.

The Zoning authority of Baltimore City is granted by the State in the Md. Ann. Code Land Use Art., Title 10. With respect to creating districts and the controls on uses within those districts, the Mayor and City Council of Baltimore City may divide Baltimore City into districts and zones of any number, shape, and area as they determine are best suited to carry out the purposes listed in § 10-302 of this subtitle." Sec. 10-301(a).  “Within the districts and zones, the Mayor and City Council of Baltimore City may regulate the construction, alteration, repair, or use of buildings, structures, or land.” Sec.10-301(b).  The Mayor and City Council of Baltimore City is also authorized to amend or repeal zoning regulations and boundaries. Sec. 10-304(a).

Pursuant to this authority, the City Council Bill 23-0370 proposes the amend the text of the
 City’s Zoning Code by adding a regulation to the EC-2 zoning district that will allow for residential care facilities as a conditional use by ordinance in the EC-2 zoning district. Residential care facility (age restricted) is defined in the City Code Art.32, Sec. 1-302(k). This is consistent with the authorizing legislation.

The Planning Commission decision letter mentions some opposition was expressed at the hearing to the conditional use process generally, alleging that it is unconstitutional. The City's conditional use by ordinance is authorized by state law and does not violate the constitution because the introduction of a conditional use bill is a legislative act and carries with it a certain amount of discretion. Once the bill is introduced, the process is quasi-judicial and due process is required. Whether the bill is introduced is discretionary. A councilmember can decide not to introduce a bill for a conditional use based on politics or general considerations about the community (certainly not on a discriminatory basis or some other illegal basis) and that constitutes a legitimate exercise of legislative discretion. Kenwood Gardens Condominiums v. Whalen Properties, 449 Md. 313 (2016).

Based on the foregoing analysis, the Law Department approves City Council Bill 23-0370 for form and legal sufficiency.

                                                                

                                                                               Sincerely yours,
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	                             Elena R. DiPietro
						            Chief Solicitor
   





cc:   Ebony Thompson, City Solicitor
        Stephen Salsbury 
       Matthew Bradford 
       Tiffani Maclin, President’s Office
       Nina Themelis, MOGR
       Hilary Ruley 
       Jeff Hochstetler, 
       Ashlea Brown 
       Michele Toth
      Teresa Cummings
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